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Summing Up 
Room Reservation Deposit 

All undergraduate students 
interested in living in college 
housing for the academic school 
year August, 1979 - May, 1980, 
musf pay a $50 room reservation 
deposit between February 5 and 
February 23 at the Treasurer's 
Office in James Blair Hall to be 
eligible for any housing next 
year. This includes all fraternity, 
sorority and special interest 
housing, as well. For further 
information, please contact the 
Office of Residence Hall Life in 
206-B James Blair Hall. 

Looking Back 

The practice of men of the 
senior class at William and Mary 
carrying canes has been revived 
this year following a meeting of 
that body this week. The practice 
was in vogue here for a period of 
years, but was abandoned by the 
class of 1927 and not followed at 
all by the Class of 1928. 

Members of the class had a 
meeting Tuesday night. Many of 
the class at the meeting Tuesday 
night were practically unani¬ 
mously in favor of starting the 
practice again. It was felt by 
those present that some form of 
distinction to mark the members 
of the graduation class of next 
June from the sophomore and 
junior groups was needed. 

Several other methods were 
discussed, notably wearing a 
class blazer and wearing 
Piccadilly collars but those were 
discarded in favor of the cane 
idea which seemed to be 
accepted as the best thing. 

Members of the class will carry 
canes at any time they desire to 
do so but on Tuesdays and at all 
athletic contests, all members will 
be expected to appear with their 
sticks. 

It is expected that a standard 
cane will be adopted, if it is 
possible to secure a cane of like 
nature for all men of the class 
immediately. 

The Flat Hat, Oct. 12, 1928 

Sweet senior students will soon 
swagger stealthily with stylish 
sport sticks - Senior girls have 
decided to carry swagger sticks to 
distinguish them from other 
upperclassmen. This class in¬ 
signia was voted upon and 
passed at the meeting of the 
senior women held in Phi Beta 
Kappa building last Tuesday 
morning. 

The Flat, Hat, November, 1928 

Van Alstyne Chosen Wythe Lecturer 

William W. Van Alstyne 

Faculty Salaries 
Top Budget List 

Governor Dalton has recommended 
to the 1979 General Assembly a 7% in¬ 
crease in faculty salaries for 1979-80 at 
the State's public colleges and uni¬ 
versities. 

The recommendation came in a 
document which proposes a variety of 
amendments to the 1978-80 Appro¬ 
priations Act. Formerly, the Act 
provided for a 4.8% increase in faculty 
salaries for next fiscal year. 

Funds for the 7% increase, if 
approved, would be allocated by the 
Governor from a central appropriation 
which covers salary adjustments for all 
State employees. 

The specific amendment says the 
allocation "shall be used to assist in 
effecting a maximum and approximate 
7.0% increase during the second year 
in the salary averages funded for 
employees in teaching and research 
positions in institutions of higher 
education. Provided, however, these 
increases shall at no institution provide 
a salary average for teaching and 
research positions which exceeds the 
salary average benchmark for 1979-80 
specified for that institution. . ." 

In presenting his budget recom¬ 
mendation to the legislature, Governor 
Dalton said the increase would 
"improve the competitive position of 
our college and university faculty salary 
averages." 

No amendments to any college or 
university's maintenance and operating 
budgets were proposed by the 

Governor, and no additional capital 
outlay projects were suggested. An 
allocation of $29,000 was made to the 
State Council of Higher Education 
which, if approved by the General 
Assembly, would fund William and 
Mary's share of the proposed minority 
recruitment scholarships of $1,000 each 
as part of the State's new desegrega¬ 
tion plan. 

William W. Van Alstyne, Perkins 
Professor at Duke University School of 
Law, will deliver the third annual 
George Wythe lecture at 8 p.m., 
Friday, January 19, in the Moot 
Courtroom at Marshall-Wythe School 
of Law. 

He will speak on "The First Amend¬ 
ment and the Predicaments of the 
Press." 

Van Alstyne, one of the most 
respected legal educators in the 
nation, has been a much sought-after 
lecturer during recent months, 
particularly on topics related to the 
legal aspects of reverse discrimination 
and the controversial Bakke case. He 
has been a guest on the television 
show "The Advocates" and has 
lectured to a number of legal groups 
across the east. 

During his one semester tenure as a 
visiting professor at Marshall-Wythe 
during fall 1977, Van Alstyne delivered 
a powerful address on the Bakke case 

to a standing-room-only crowd. At 
Charter Day ceremonies scheduled for 
Saturday, Feb. 10, he will receive an 
honorary degree from the College. 

Van Alstyne taught at Ohio State law 
school before joining the Duke faculty 
in 1965. He is past president of the 
American Association of University 
Professors (AAUP) and has served on 
the National Board of Directors of the 
American Civil Liberties Union. A 
graduate of the University of Southern 
California, Van Alstyne received an 
LL.B. from Stanford University and a 
Certificate in International Law from 
the Hague Academy. 

The first George Wythe lecture was 
given during the 1976-77 session by 
Professor Francis Allen of the Univer¬ 
sity of Michigan Law School. The 
second lecture, during the 1977-78 
session, was given by Justice Paul 
Reardon, who served as visiting 
professor of law at Marshall-Wythe in 
Spring 1977. 

Fool Bull a Sioux Indian medicine man is one of the many dramatic figures 
portrayed in the exhibit "Crying For a Vision" now up in Andrews Gallery. 
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Newsmakers 

Alan E. Fuchs, associate professor of 
philosophy, was invited to serve on a 
grants evaluation panel for the 
National Endowment for the Humani¬ 
ties, Division of Education. The panel 
met in Washington, DC, December 
14-15. The Division of Education funds 
individual and institutional projects for 
curriculum development, production 
of educational materials, and other 
innovative programs for teaching in the 
humanities. 

Paul Helfrich, associate professor of 
fine arts, has had a color collage draw¬ 
ing entitled, "Best Female of Show," 
selected to be included in the Ninth 
National Print and Drawing Exhibition 
sponsored by Minot State College in 
Minot, N.D. The junor for the 
exhibition was Byron McKeeby, 
University of Tennessee. The exhibit 
will run from Feb. 5 to March 3. 

lames Axtell, professor of history, 
attended the annual meetings of the 
American Historical Association in San 
Francisco on December 28-30. On 
display at the Indiana University Press 
book exhibit was his new Indian 
Missions: A Critical Bibliography (with 
James Ronda), a volume in The 
Newberry Library Center for the 
History of the American Indian Biblio¬ 
graphical Series. Oxford University 
Press has also reprinted his article 
"The White Indians of Colonial 
America" (William & Mary Quarterly, 32 
[Jan. 1975], 55-88) in Leonard 
Dinnerstein and Kenneth Jackson's 3rd 
edition of America Vistas, a two-volume 
collection of readings in American 
history. 

Donald J. Messmer, professor of 
business administration, is one of the 
chairmen for the 1979 meeting of the 
S.E. American Institute of Decision 
Sciences which will meet in Nashville, 
Feb. 21-23. 

Franklin E. Robeson, associate 
professor of business administration, 
will be one of the speakers at the fifth 
annual symposium on "Ratemaking 
Problems of Regulated Industries," 
which will be held Feb. 11-14 in Kansas 
City, Mo., under the sponsorship of 
the American University, University of 
Missouri at Columbia, Missouri Public 
Service Commission and Foster Asso¬ 
ciation Associates, Inc. 

William E. O'Connell, Jr., Associate 
Dean of Graduate Studies, School of 
Business Administration, and Leland E. 
Traywick, Chancellor Professor of 
Business Administration, were two of 
the session chairmen at the tenth 
annual conference of the Institute of 
Public Utilities held in Williamsburg, 
Dec. 11-13. 

Stanley E. Brown, director, Office of 
Corporate Relations and Placement, 
has been named to the Board of 
Directors of the Southern College 
Placement Association. 

Bill Garland, associate professor of 
education, gave a speech entitled, 
"Interpretation in Museums," 
December 4, at the Virginia Museum of 
the Confederacy for volunteer 
teachers. 

Robert Emans, associate dean of 
education, has an article published in 
the Nov./Dec. issue of "Language 
Arts," the official journal of the 
National Council of Teachers of 
English. 

Thomas Sheppard, professor of 
history, has published, a review of: 
Jean-Claude Perrot, "Genese d'une 
ville moderne: Caen au XVIIIe siecle." 
Vol. 2. Paris: Mouton, 1975 in the 
October issue of The American 
Historical Review. 

Mario D. Zamora, professor of 
anthropology, was awarded an inter¬ 
national travel grant to join the U.S. 
delegation to the 10th International 
Congress of Anthropological and 
Ethnological Sciences (ICAES) in India, 
December 10-21. 

Zamora was chairman of the inter¬ 
national session on third world anthro¬ 
pology in New Delhi and was a 
discussant of the symposium on 
anthropology and the future of world 
anthropology, presided over by 
Professors Sol Tax (Chicago) and L. 
Vidyarthi (Ranchi), past and current 
president of the world congress of 
anthropology. Prof. Zamora's paper 
entitled "Marcelo Tangco: A Native 
Founder of Philippine Anthropology," 
was included in the special issue of 
"The Eastern Anthropologist," dis¬ 
tributed to most of the 3,000 delegates 
from all over the world. Zamora was 
also international symposium chairman 

of the post-plenary session on the 
anthropology of shifting cultivation, 
Dec. 19-21, held at Utkal University in 
Orissa state where he delivered the 
chairman's address before foreign and 
Indian delegates which included three 
university presidents and tvyo ministers 
of state. 

In New Delhi, Zamora was hosted by 
Drs. S.C. Dube (Vice-Chancellor of 
Jammu and Kashmir University) and 
Dr. L. Vidyarthi (President of Xth 
ICAES) and Head of Ranchi University's 
Anthropology Dept. Both Drs. Dube 
and Vidyarthi are members of the 
international editorial advisory board 
of "Studies in Third World Societies," 
an international journal published by 
the anthropology department and 
edited by Nathan Altshuler, Vinson 
Sutlive, and Zamora. 

Zamora's trip to India was partly 
supported by the College. 

Mario Zamora is pictured at one of the conference sessions in New Delhi, 
India. 

Among members of the law faculty 
attending the annual meeting of the 
American Association of Law Schools 
in Chicago January 3-5 were Caroline 
Heriot, law librarian, Doug Rendleman 
and William F. Swindler, professors, 
and Fred Schauer, visiting associate 
professor. Ms. Heriot is a member of 
the AALS study group of law libraries, 
and Rendleman participated in a panel 
on legal remedies. 

Ron Brown, professor of law, has 
been appointed chairman of the 
American Bar Association's sub¬ 
committee on strike litigation of the 
ABA committee on state and local 
government bargaining. He is also 
author of "Tenure: Issues Raised by 
Collective Bargaining," in the current 
issue of Public Personnel Administra¬ 
tion: Labor-Management Relations. 

William F. Swindler, John Marshall 
professor of law, is the author of an 
article, "Justices in Academe," in 
Yearbook 1979 of the Supreme Court 
Historical Society. Another article on 
the bicentennial of American legal 
education is featured in the December 
issue of the American Bar Association 
Journal. 

Robert Noonan, associate professor 
of computer science, gave a talk on 
"Computers in Education: Colleges 
and Universities" to the Virginia Asso¬ 
ciation for Virginia Educational Data 
Systems (VAEDS) November 17 at the 
Dumbarton Library in Henrico County. 

Tom Finn, Jim Livingston, and lack 
Van Horn of the Religion Department 
attended the annual meeting of the 
American Academy of Religion in New 
Orleans, November 17-21. Tom Finn 
read a paper on "Social Mobility in the 
Roman Empire: A Study of the Spread 
of Early Christianity." Jim Livingston, 
who serves on the academy's execu¬ 
tive committee for Nineteenth Century 
Theology, chaired a session on 
Modern British Christianity. David 
Holmes has recently published two 
articles. The first appeared in The 
Historical Magazine of the Protestant 
Episcopal Church, September issue, 
"The Episcopal Church and the 
American Revolution." The second 
appeared as a lead article in the annual 
fall education issue of The Christian 
Century, "After Twenty Years: How a 
Professor's Mind has Changed since 
College." 

The Faculty Council of the School of 
Marine Sciences met on December 12. 
The council elected John M. Zeigler, 
professor of marine geology, President, 
Maury Roberts, associate professor of 
marine biology, Vice-President, and 
John Munday, associate professor of 
marine geology, Secretary. These 
officers will serve the faculty for one 
year terms. 

Jim Beers, assistant professor of 
education, was recently elected to Phi 
Delta Kappa and the National Con¬ 
ference on Research in English. 

Dean William B. Spong, Jr., of the 
Marshall-Wythe School of Law, is 
among twenty-seven persons asked to 
undertake a two-year study on the role 
of Courts in American Society. Dean 
Spong attended the initial meeting of 
the committee in New Orleans January 
5-6. 

John M. Zeigler, professor of marine 
geology, was one of ten American 
scientists sent by the National Science 
Foundation to meet recently with 
Indian counterparts in Goa, India, to 
develop an oceanographic program 
between India and the United States. 
The workshop was in response to 
Indian suggestions for closer ties. 
United States scientific vessels have 
been denied permission to work in 
Indian territorial waters for many years. 
The bi-lateral workshop at Goa 
developed a plan which will be sub¬ 
mitted to the appropriate authorities 
for approval. 

Seven Added 
to Faculty Roll 
Seven new faculty members have 

been given part-time, temporary 
appointments for the current semester 
in law, modern languages and business 
administration. 

Three of the new faculty members 
will be part-time lecturers in the 
Marshall-Wythe School of Law for the 
current semester. Joining the law 
faculty this semester is Albert L. Clovis, 
professor of law at Ohio State 
University and a member of the 
Columbus, Ohio law firm of Porter, 
Wright, Morris and Arthur; Mendes 
Hershman, chairman, legal advisory 
committee to the Board of Directors, 
New York Stock Exchange and senior 
partner in the New York firm of 
Risenman, Colin, Freund, Lewis and 
Cohen; and Toy D. Savage, Jr., a 
former member of the Virginia House 
of Delegates and a member of the 
Norfolk law firm of Willcox, Savage, 
Lawrence, Dickson and Spindle. 

Pierre C. Laubriet, director of 
University Service for foreign students 
at the University of Valery, will be a 
part-time visiting professor of modern 
languages for the semester. Professor 
of Modern Languages at Montpellier, 
Laubriet was president of the Univer¬ 
sity of Paul Valery at Montpellier, 
1970-75. 

Part-time lecturers in modern 
languages will be Barbara Eger and 
Martha Hunsucker. Dr. Eger, who has 
taught at Indiana, North Carolina State 
and Virginia Commonwealth Univer¬ 
sities, is currently teaching German 
at York High School. Dr. Hunsucker 
was an instructor at the College 
1967-71 and director of the language 
laboratory 1972-73. 

Harvey W. Rubin, director of 
marketing research for the Life 
Insurance Company of Virginia, will 
join the School of Business Administra¬ 
tion faculty as a part-time lecturer. 

Physics Colloquium 

Mark Conradi of the Oak Ridge 
National Laboratories will be guest 
speaker at the Friday physics 
colloquium this week in William Small 
Physical Laboratory 109, at 4 p.m. 
Coffee will be served in the conference 
room at 3:30 p.m. 

Conradi will speak on "Pulsed NMR 
Studies of H2 in Inert Solids and 
Liquids." 



Wilfiam and Miry NeWs Page'3 

Photography Highlights Life of Sioux Indians 
"We are only trying to make 
known the fact that God breathed 
into the Indian a soul of which 
the public at large knows little, 
nor has ever tried to under¬ 
stand." 

John A. Anderson, 
photographer, 1869-1948 

"Crying for a Vision," a unique and 
deeply moving photographic essay of 
the struggles of the Brule Sioux Indians 
on the Rosebud Reservation in South 
Dakota to preserve their roots, is 
currently on exhibit in Andrews Hall 
and will be here until February 15. 

Sponsored by the Student Associa¬ 
tion, the exhibit is one of the largest 
ever mounted at the College. "Crying 
for a Vision, a Rosebud Sioux Trilogy 
1886-1976" has achieved acclaim for the 
scope and understanding of the work 
as an interpretation of the land, the 
people and the quality of life on an 
Indian reservation. 

Arrangements for the exhibit have 
been made through David Healy, 
Director of Auxiliary Enterprises. Healy 
first saw the exhibit in Omaha and has 
worked with the Mid America Alliance 
to bring the exhibit here. Members of 
the Residence Hall Life staff are 
volunteering their time for a lot of the 
security work and it is anticipated that 
other service organizations will also 
provide volunteers. 

The exhibit has been presented at 
major museums throughout the 
Midwest, and the presentation at the 
College is the only showing of the 
photographs in the East. 

The exhibit is open from 9 a.m. to 10 
p.m. Monday through Friday and from 
noon to 10 p.m. on weekends in the 
main gallery of Robert Andrews Fine 
Arts Hall. 

The photographs, which are 
assembled and shown under the 
auspices of the Mid-America Art 
Alliance, are the work of John A. 
Anderson, who migrated from 
Pennsylvania and homesteaded near 
Valentine, Neb., just south of the 
Sioux Reservation, and two Jesuit 
priests, Eugene Buechel and Don Doll. 

The book which includes 125 
photographs by the three men has 
been praised by a New York Times 
book reviewer as "an excellent 
book. . .not only about our treatment 
of the Indian, but also about the use of 
photography in anthropology." The 
book will be on sale at the College 
Bookstore during the run of the 
exhibit. 

The Indians Anderson, Buechel and 
Doll photographed were skilled horse¬ 
men and warriors for more than a 
century after the white man came. 
They enjoyed the life of typical 
Northern Plain Indians. They have 
been termed "brutal" and "blood¬ 
thirsty" because they fought for a way 
of life as they had always known it. 
They were first bewildered and then 
embittered as they tried to adjust to 
the changes in lifestyle white men 
thrust upon them. 

The disappearance of the buffalo and 
pressure from white settlers forced 
them to give up their nomadic ways. In 
1868 they agreed to the Fort Laramie 
Treaty, which was to provide them with 
a permanent reservation and many 
benefits including schools, tools and 
instruction in agriculture. Progress, 
however, was slow. "Crying for a 
Vision" documents the tribe's efforts 
to adjust to reservation life. 

Anderson, who photographed the 
Sioux at the turn of the century, took 
some of the most significant 
photographs of the Brule Sioux ever 
taken. The "Brule" part of the tribe's 
name was coined by the French after a 
number of the Indians suffered severe 

A Sioux Indian bridal couple, at left, and a young Indian, at right, are two 
character studies from the epic photographic essay by John A. Anderson, 
Eugene Buechel and Don Doll. 

burns in a prairie fire. To distinguish 
them from the rest of the Sioux, the 
French traders called them the Brule 
(burnt) Sioux. 

Anderson's collection includes some 
of the best and perhaps the only 
existing images of the great chiefs and 
important families, and covers the 
period between 1895 and 1915, 
including the early years of reservation 
life. 

Eugene Buechel, S. J., took over 
2,000 pictures of Indian families and 
activities between 1911 and 1945. 

Like Buechel, Don Doll began 
working with a camera when he was 
assigned to the mission on the reserva¬ 
tion. In 1974 he spent a year photo¬ 
graphing the Sioux Indians. An exhibit 
of his work was held at Creighton in 

1976. Doll received special recognition 
in the World Understanding category 
of the Pictures of the Year 
Competition. 

Doll and Jim Alinder, professor of 
photography at the University of 
Nebraska, serve as co-curators of the 
exhibit and editors of the highly- 
praised book of photography. 

Washington Program Set Feb. 5-7 
A Washington Program on "Church 

and State," is planned for Feb. 5-7 in 
the nation's capitol and applications 
are now being received by the Office 
of Extramural Programs for the 20 
spaces available. 

During the two-day seminar, atten¬ 
tion will be given to the constitutional 
issues of the separation of church and 
state and the establishment clause of 
the first amendment. 

Students will discuss the constitu¬ 
tional issues with members of the staff 
of Justice William Brennan at the 
Supreme Court and with representa¬ 
tives of the American Civil Liberties 
Union. A general overview of the legal 
issues will be presented by William 
Barron, professor of law at George 
Washington University and a leading 
authority on constitutional law. 

The group will also meet with 
representatives of the Task Force on 
Public Policy Issues of the inter¬ 
denominational Council of Churches 
and members of the editorial staff of 
"Liberty," a magazine devoted to 
church-state issues. 

The Washington Program will also 
include a visit to the Kennedy Center 

for a performance of a new play "On 
Golden Pont." 

Cost of the program is $50 which 
covers room, board and transportation 
as well as the performance at the 
Kennedy Center. 

For further information please 
contact the Office of Extramural 
Programs, James Blair Hall 209, ext. 
^353. Applications are due by noon, 
Friday, January 26. 

Brown Baggers to Hear Ondercin 

Women's Center Brown Baggers will 
hear Pat Ondercin, clinical psycholo¬ 
gist at the Center for Psychological 
Services on the subject of compulsive 
eating at their noon meeting, Friday at 
the Center on the lower level of St. 

Stephen's Church, 612 Jamestown 
Road. 

On Jan. 26, Dr. June Henderson of 
the Student Health Care Center will 
talk on "Childbirth After 30." 

Slide Program Set Thursday 

A meeting and slide presentation on 
the Cambridge Summer progratn will 
be held Thursday, January 25 at 7 p.m. 
in Millington auditorium for all 
interested students. 

The faculty of this year's program 
will be on hand to hold an information 
session following the slide presenta¬ 

tion which will be made by 
participant's in last summer's 
program. 

Applications for the Cambridge 
Program are available from Dean 
Joseph Healey, James Blair 209 and will 
be accepted until 5 p.m., Tuesday, 
January 30. 
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College Ranks High 

Among Fundraisers 
The College raised enough private 

money during the first year of the 
Campaign for the College during 
1976-77 to rank number one among its 
peers in the American Association of 
State Colleges and Universities 
(AASCU). 

William and Mary raised $3,181,760 
to head the list of 122 reporting public 
colleges and universities which are 
grouped together according to size 
and function in an analysis published 
by Brakeley, John Price Jones, Inc. 
from data gathered by the Council for 
Financial Aid to Education. 

The College also placed in the "top 
ten" in all eight other categories used 
to judge institutional performance. It 
raised the most money for capital 
purposes (51,346,783), from non-alumni 

donors (SI,575,927) and by way of 
bequests to the institution (51,215,176). 
The College rated third in money 
raised for current operations, tenth in 
funds raised from foundations, and 
fifth in money raised from businesses. 
It collected the second-biggest amount 
from its almost 30,000 alumni. The 
report shows that 6,746 alumni, or 
about 22.6 percent, made contributions 
during the 1976-77 fiscal year. 

The 356 public colleges and univer¬ 
sities in the AASCU have combined 
enrollments of over 2,500,000 students 
and educated one out of four of all 
U.S. college students. 

Private voluntary support of William 
and Mary has risen steadily in recent 
years, from just under 5463,000 in fiscal 
1971-72 to the 53,181,760 in fiscal 
1976-77 cited in the Brakeley analysis. 
Private giving to the College was up 
again in 1977-78, the most recently 
completed fiscal year, with 53,783,100 
received. 

Large Audience Expected 

Famed Oceanographer to Speak at Coliseum 

Captain Jacques-Yves Cousteau, 
world-renowned ecologist, ocean¬ 
ographer and explorer, is expected to 
draw one of the largest lecture 
audiences locally when he speaks on 
"The Role of the Oceans in the Future 
of Man," at the Hampton Coliseum, 
Monday, January 29 at 8 p.m. 

His lecture is part of the "Our Future 
in the Cosmos" series sponsored 
jointly by the College and NASA 
Langley Research Center. 

There is no admission charge but 
free general admission tickets are 
available from the Office of Special 
Programs, 877-9231, ext. 215, 238 or 
296. After Jan. 20 tickets will be 
available only at the Coliseum box 
office. To date over 5,000 tickets have 
been requested from the OSP office 
according to director Carson Barnes. 

Since 1946 Captain Cousteau has 
dedicated his life to the exploration of 

the seas as a means of preserving 
mankind's quality of life. In 1950 he 
began the famous adventures aboard 
the oceanographic research vessel 
Calypso. Many of the Cousteau 
projects have been documented on 
film including the early television 
series "The Underwater World of 
Jacques Cousteau," and the current 
"Cousteau Odyssey," series now 
appearing on PBS. 

Captain Cousteau's lecture also 
marks the fifth anniversary of the 
Cousteau Society, a non-profit, 
membership supported organization 
dedicated to the protection and 
improvement of life. Among the many 
projects of the Society has been work 
carried on with NASA in an effort to 
monitor the oceans from space. The 
Society also carries on or sponsors 
research that has little chance of being 
funded by government or industry. 

Captain Cousteau 

Prayer for Christian Unity Planned by Campus Ministries United 
Prefacing the Octave of Prayer, Dr. 

Hinson will lead a seminar entitled 
'Thomas Merton: Spiritual Percep¬ 
tions," Jan. 16-18 in Rooms A&B of 
the Campus Center beginning at 8 a.m. 

Other events within the Octave 
include a time of prayer each day, Jan. 

19-25 at noon in the Wren Chapel. 
These lunch-hour services will include 
brief readings and time for personal 
reflection and prayer. 

On Wednesday, January 24 at 5:30 
p.m., the Catholic Student Associa¬ 
tion and the Canterbury Association 
will conduct a joint service of prayer in 
the Wren Chapel at which time they 
will renew their covenant of faith and 
service begun three years ago. The 
Most Reverend Walter Sullivan, Bishop 
of the Catholic Diocese of Richmond, 
and The Right Reverend Charles 
Vache, Bishop of the Episcopal Diocese 

of Southern Virginia, will be present to 
witness the service of renewal between 
these two student organizations whose 
cooperative venture was among the 
first of such efforts between these two 
Christian communions. 

The Octave of Prayer will end with a 
covered-dish supper in Rooms A&B 
of the Campus Center sponsored by 
the member organizations of Campus 
Ministries United. 

Scottish Fiddler Opens P.P. Forum Series 

Dr. Glenn Hinson 

Campus Ministries United will 
participate in The Octave of Prayer for 
Christian Unity, January 18 through 25. 

The practice of observing an 
eight-day period of prayer and 
reflection upon Christian unity began 
in 1908 at the Graymoor Institute in 
Garrison, New York and swiftly spread 
throughout the world. This year 
Campus Ministries United will observe 
the period with a series of events 
which are open to the public. 

On Thursday evening, January 18, 
Dr. Glenn Hinson will open the 
observance with his keynote address: 
"Praying Without Ceasing," at 8:15 
p.m. in Millington auditorium. Dr. 
Hinson is the David T. Porter professor 
of Church History at Southern Baptist 
Seminary in Louisville, Ky. 

Project Plus opens its weekly 
Wednesday evening forum schedule 
with a musical program on Scottish 
Fiddling with the Rev. John Turner as 
guest speaker. The forum will be held 
at 7:30 p.m. tomorrow night in 
Millington auditorium. 

Three time U.S. Scottish fiddling 
champion, the Rev. John Turner has 
performed on radio and television 
along the Eastern coast as well as on 
the BBC in England and Scotland. He 
has recorded three albums, "Mont¬ 
gomery Blue," "The Scottish Fiddling 
of John Turner," and "John Turner 
Third Generation Fiddler." In addition 
he has written a book on fiddling, 
"Fiddling Tree Manuscript." 

Turner will give a demonstration of 
Scottish fiddling as well as discuss 
creative concepts in fiddling. 

On January 24, Bruce Manchester, 
associate professor of speech at 
George Mason University will speak on 
"Creativity Through Communications." 

The program February 21 will be a 
showing of the film: "King of Hearts," 
starring Alan Bates with commentary 
by F. Robert Bohl, Jr., of the 
philosophy department. 

Rev. John Turner does some fiddling Scottish style at a festival in Richmond. 
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Shamrock Invites College Community 

to Dine 

on Campus 

Lunch Buffet 

Monday, Wednesday and Friday each 
week a faculty, staff, student buffet is 
being offered in the Sit 'n Bull room at 
the Campus Center, from 11 a.m. to 

Grill: 

Williamsburger 
w/Cheese 

Hamburger 
Cheeseburger 
Jumbo Hot Dog 
Regular Hot Dog 
French Fries 

1:30 p.m. The bill of fare includes 
soup, a hot entree and a sandwich bar. 
Prices vary from 51.50 to 53.50. 
Reservations are not needed. 

Special Cold Plates Daily 

Beverages 
Soda 
Coffee, Sanka 
Hot or Iced Tea 
Lemonade 
Milk 

Made To Order 

Deli: 

Submarine 
.95 

1.05 Roast Beef 
.60 Turkey 
.70 Ham 
.90 Pastrami 
.55 Corned Beef 
.40 

Sandwiches 

/ary) Tuna Salad 
Egg Salad 
Grilled Cheese 

.35 Ham and Swiss 

.25 B-L-T 

.25 Club 

.25 Turkey 

.30 Roast Beef 

Desserts 

1.75 

.65 

.60 

.55 
1.05 

.80 
1.30 
1.05 
1.05 

Food Talk 
Lois Casey, Shamrock dietician will 

be on campus Jan. 23-25 for a seires of 
talks about food. 

January 23 she will speak at 7:30 
p.m. in the Sit 'n Bull room on 
nutrition for athletes. 

January 24 Casey will speak at 2 p.m. 
in Room C of the Campus Center on 

trends in diet therapy and at 7:30 p.m. 
in the Little Theatre on tips on weight 
control. 

Her final lecture January 25 at 10 
a.m. in the Campus Center Room C, 
will deal with requirements for good 
nutrition. All interested persons are 
welcome. 

The Shamrock Food Service may 
know you can't please all the people 
all the time but that doesn't stop them 
from trying. 

Special events planned for the 
semester offer a wide variety of special 
meals from Soul to Cordon Bleu. 

Next Wednesday, January 24, 
Shamrock is offering a Soul Dinner in 
the dining hall from 4:30 - 7 p.m. The 
menu of fried chicken, barbecue 
spareribs, blackeyed peas and 
Southern deep dish apple pie can be 
enjoyed with a musical accompaniment 
provided by disk jockey George 
Washington. Washington is a 
Shamrock employee who makes a 
serious hobby of broadcasting. 

For those on the food plan Soul 
Dinner will be part of the package but 
for cash customers the price is 52.45 at 
the door. 

This is the first of several special 
meals. Shamrock is planning culinary 

delights in celebration of W.C. Fields 
birthday, Feb. 10, and St. Patrick's Day, 
a fashion show and outdoor jazz 
festival. 

Shamrock has also come up with an 
innovative idea for those who want to 
dine in style - "A Moveable Feast." 
They are turning the Little Theatre at 
the Campus Center into a candlelight 
dining room Friday evening from 5-8 
p.m. for students, faculty or staff who 
would like something extra special. 
Next week the site will be the Great 
Hall. 

Five course meals will be served, 
complete from appetizer to dessert at a 
moderate price (range will vary with 
menu). 

The first of these dinners will be 
served Friday evening. Reservations 
must be made and paid for by Friday 
noon. Students on the meal plan will 
pay only the extra amount over the 
regular meal. 

For reservations call Shamrock, 
229-0521. 

Appetizer: 

SALAD: 

ENTREE: 

VEGETABLE: 

DESSERTS: 

MENU FOR JAN. 19 

Stuffed Mushroom Caps 
Fruit Shrub 
Shrimp Bisque 

Tarragon Tossed Salad/Tomato Wedges 
Mushroom Endive Salad 

Chicken Cordon Bleu or 
Beef Kabob w/Rice Pilaf laced 
with garlic butter 

Asparagus Spears w/Hollandaise 
Green Beans Mushroom Casserole 
Baked Potato with Sour Cream 
(Choice of 2) 

Fruit Tarts 

French Style Cheese Bread 

Beverage 

The price of the dinner is 55.95, 53.50 for those on the meal plan. 

Ceramics Exhibit Features 
Well Known Artists 

An exhibit of ceramics by a group of 
well known artists is currently on 
display in Andrews Gallery. 

The exhibit spotlights of the work of 
Paul Soldner, Donna Polseno, Susan 
and Steven Kemenyffy, Roberta Marks, 
Bill Abright and Richard Hirsch. 

All pieces have been fired in sawdust 
or in the raku technique. Many are 
handbuilt or are a combination of 
handbuilt and wheelthrown. 

While glazes are seen on some of 
the raku fired pieces, all artists have 
made use of smoke patterns as a major 
element of decoration. 

Paul Soldner is a nationally known 
ceramicist who has pioneered tiring 
techniques. He lives and works in 
Colorado producing ceramics which 
are widely recognized and represented 
in both private and museum collec¬ 
tions. 

The two pieces in the exhibit by 
Donna Polseno are slab built boxes 
with coiled handles whose shapes are 
reminiscent of Chinese bronzes. Ms. 
Polseno has her studio in Floyd, Va. 

The most colorful pieces in the show 
are four wall plaques by Susan and 
Steven Kemenyffy who have their 
studio in McLean, Va. 

Three pieces in the show are by 
Roberta Marks of Florida. Her pieces 
are handbuilt and sawdust fired. The 
forms she uses are simple though 
large; the surfaces are smooth with 
minimal incised decoration near the 
top of two of the pieces. 

Richard Hirsch, one of the parts in 
artists in the show, is widely 
recognized for his raku work. His 
pieces have a matte surface obtained 
by airbrushing transparent underglazes 
over which white slip is applied. 
Metallic oxides are sprayed over the . 
hot surface after removal from the kiln. 

By forming slabs over a form or into 
a mold, Billie Walters of Albuquerque, 
New Mexico, obtained a softened 
vessel form, subtly colored by oxide 
washes. 

Bill Abright's sculptural constructions 
employ molded or cast elements as 
well as thrown pieces. In some 
instances pieces have been tired then 
broken and reassembled into a new 
arrangement. 

All work is on loan from the Elents 
Gallery in New York and will be on 
display until February 2. Gallery hours 
are Monday - Friday, 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. 
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The Future of Television in the Courtroom 
Television will be used in 

courtrooms of the future, but more as 
a recording and training device than as 
a source of entertainment. William B. 
Spong, Jr., dean of the Marshall-Wythe 
School of Law says the College's new 
law school building will house one of 
the most sophisticated videotaping 
setups for courtroom television in the 
nation. But it will be there for instruc¬ 
tional purposes, not for Perry Mason- 
type excitement. 

"I consider it much like the athletic 
applications for television on the 
college campus," says Spong. "It 
enables the instructor to point out 
specific weaknesses and strengths to 
the student. Hearing yourself on tape 
is tough for just about anyone, but 
hearing and seeing yourself can show 
just how much work it takes to be a 
first-rate trial lawyer," says Spong. 

The cameras and taping equipment 
will be in the moot courtroom of the 
new law school building scheduled to 
be completed next year. There William 
and Mary students will have an 
opportunity to practice arguing their 
cases before a judge. Then they can go 
back and replay the video-tape of the 
trial to see what they did wrong-or 
right. 

"The camera serves as a court 
recorder, but I don't expect it to 
replace the traditional court recorder's 
position. We don't want students to 
feel like they're on display, so 
professors will have to be sensitive to 
individual students and how they react 
on camera," says Spong. 

"I'm not at all sure that the public 
interest is served by allowing television 
intb trial proceedings, and I'm pretty 
sure that the purpose of justice is not 
served, from the defendant's point of 
view, by having the trial shown on 
television," says Spong. 

"What we are trying to do is offer 
the student every resource for the 
broad, academically-oriented type of 
legal education which was begun in 
America by the College of William and 
Mary back in 1779," says Spong. 

An aerial view of the National Center for State Courts and new Marshall-Wythe School of Law building under 
construction. 

Courts of law have traditionally 
excluded any type of camera from trial 
proceedings, which is why artist's 
sketches are used on television news if 
trials are being covered. The few 
exceptions have been highly pub¬ 
licized. In Florida the trial of an 11 
year-old boy was broadcast in its 
entirity by the local public broad¬ 
casting station, an action both praised 
and criticized as a forerunner of public 
involvement in courtroom trials 
through television. 

"Television has been used success¬ 
fully for many years as an instructional 
medium in other fields, and it will be 
an effective tool in the moot court¬ 
room for turning out competent, pro¬ 
fessional people," predicts Spong. 

State funds for the new 55.1 million 
buildings were approved by a 

statewide bond issue in November 
1977. W. M. Jordan Company, Inc., a 
construction firm based in Newport 
News, was awarded the contract in 
early 1978. The moot courtroom, 
designed to be one of the most 
advanced in the country, is supported 
by private funds donated by the Kresge 
Foundation of Troy, Michigan, the 
Robert G. Cabell and Maude Morgan 
Cabell Foundation of Richmond, and 
the Law Enforcement Assistance 
Administration. 

"We often hear the complaint that 
there are too many lawyers. But the 
field is expanding and becoming more 
complex all the time, so there are 
many opportunities for competent, 
well-trained men and women to do 
well in a law career," says Spong. 

Spong says the new moot court¬ 
room, with its video facilities, will be a 
welcome addition to the teaching and 
instructional resources of Marshall- 
Wythe. The new library, which will 
relieve extremely crowded conditions 
at the current law school building, will 
be near a study area, which is absent 
in the present building. 

"The National Center for State 
Courts moved its headquarters from 
Denver to Williamsburg precisely 
because their people were assured of 
the use of an extensive research library 
and a fully equipped modern court¬ 
room. In return, Marshall-Wythe 
School of Law will have regular contact 
with distinguished professionals from 
all over the country," explains Spong. 

Notices 
COMMONWEALTH INTERNSHIPS-Five can¬ 

didates will be selected to participate in 
the 12th year of Virginia's professional 
in-service training program. The intern¬ 
ships begin luly 1 and will be for a full 
year, ending June 30, 1980. Minimum 
qualifications and salary/a bachelor's 
degree or completion by June, 1979/ 
$10,032. 

Contact the Office of Corporate Rela¬ 
tions and Placement, Morton Hall or write 
the Intern Supervisor, Department of 
Personnel and Training, P.O. Box 654, 
Richmond, 23205 for details. Applications 
must be completed by March 9. 

FASHION FELLOWSHIPS-Seniors may pick 
up registration blanks for full-tuition 
fashion fellowships awarded by the Tobe- 
Coburn School for Fashion Careers in 
New York City at the Office of Corporate 
Relations and Placement in Morton. Ask 
for Ref. )-3-1. 

Each year the school offers eight S2600 
full tuition fashion fellowships to senior 
men and women graduating from four- 
year colleges before August 31 and 
December 31. Registration closes Feb. 15. 

CARNEGIE INTERNSHIPS-Three students 
will be nominated by a committee of 
three professors as candidates for the 
Carnegie Student Internship Program 
which provides an opportunity for those 
interested in foreign policy to have a 
working experience in Washington for a 
period of six months beginning in July. 
Nominees are restricted to graduating 
seniors and first or second year graduate 
students. Nominees will be of highest 
academic quality and should have done 

course work in some aspect of inter¬ 
national relations. Other nominees will 
not be considered. 

The internship provides month wages of 
$650, plus round-trip economy air fare, 
major medical and dental insurance and 
group life insurance. Salary is subject to 
federal and local taxes. 

Deans of Schools and chairmen of de¬ 
partments should submit completed 
student applications to the Office of 
Corporate Relations and Placement, by 
5 p.m., Jan. 23. All applicants will be 
notified of the judges' decision as the 
final three nominees' applications are 

forwarded to the Carnegie Endowment 
for International Peace to meet their dead¬ 
line of February 1. 

For further details, please contact Stan 
Brown, Office of Corporate Relations and 
Placement. 

UP, UP AND AWAY-Currently the United 
Airlines are employing stewards and 
stewardesses. Applications can be picked 
up at Patrick Henry Field from United 
Airlines and arrangements will be made 
for interviews in Washington, D.C. 

KINGS DOMINION AUDITIONS-Kings 
Dominion of Doswell, Virginia will be 

conducting auditions for live shows for 
the summer in the Campus Ballroom on 
Tuesday, January 23, from 1 to 6 p.m. For 
additional information, contact the Office 
of Corporate Relations and Placement, 
extension 4604. 

Glory Lot Open 

The Common Glory parking lot is 
now open to all comers with a college 
sticker. There are no restrictions. 

Teacher Examination, Interviews are Set 
Prospective teachers who plan to 

take the National Teacher Examination 
here February 17 must register by Jan. 
25, with Educational Testing Service 
(ETS) at Princeton, N.J. 

John W. Sykes, director of educa¬ 
tional placement, said registrations 
should be mailed in time to reach ETS 
no later than "Jan. 25 when regular 
registration closes. A penalty fee of $5 
is charged for registrations received at 
ETS after Jan. 25 but prior to Jan. 31. 
After Jan. 31, registrations will not be 
accepted for the February administra¬ 
tion. 

Registration forms and instructions 
may be obtained from the Office of 
Educational Placement (Morton 140) or 
directly from the National Teacher 
Examinations, ETS, Box 911, Princeton, 
NJ 08541. 

During the one-day testing session, 
registrant may take the common 
examinations, which include tests in 
professional and general education, 
plus one of the 26 area examinations 
designed to prove knowledge of 
particular subject matter and teaching 
methods. 

a        Once registered, each candidate will 
receive an admission ticket and 
notification of the exact location of the 
center at which to report. Those taking 
the common examinations will report 
at 8:30 a.m., and finish at about 12:30 
p.m., Sykes said. Area Examinations are 
scheduled from 1:30 p.m. to about 
4:15 p.m. 

The following school systems will interview on campus during the month of 
January 1979: 

Richmond City Public Schools 
Portsmouth City Public Schools 
Prince William County Schools 
Clayton County Georgia Schools 

Jan. 24 
Jan. 25 
Jan. 26 
Jan. 31 

9-4:30 
10-4:30 
9-4:30 
9-4:30 

Interested students are reminded to sign up for interviews and to have 
credentials filed with the Office of Educational Placement (Morton 140, 
extension 4467) as soon as possible. 



William and Mary News Page 7 

Pictured above is an artist's interpretation of the amphitheatre at Crim Dell 
which will be the focal point of the Wildflower Refuge on campus. A 
handsome sign, the work of student Robert Duffy is already in place at the 
amphitheatre site. W. M. Jordan and Company of Newport have been awarded 
the contract to construct the amphitheatre and completion is expected within 
80 days. 

Law Society Hosts Speaker 
Richard Greenwald, secretary and 

general counsel for Deepsea Ventures, 
Inc., of Gloucester, Va., a subsidiary of 
Tenneco, will speak at 2 p.m., January 
25 in the Sit 'n Bull room of the 
Campus Center on "National and 

Concert Cancelled 
The College-Community Orchestra 

has cancelled its scheduled February 6 
concert in order to devote more time 
to preparation for its April 25 concert 
with the choir. 

The major work in rehearsal for the 
April concert is Mozart's "Requium." 
in which the orchestra and choir will 
perform together for the first time. The 
orchestra is under the direction of 
Dora Short. The choir is directed by 
Frank Lendrim, chairman of the music 
department. 

International Legal Aspects of Deep 
Seabed Mining," under the sponsor¬ 
ship of the Marshall-Wythe School of 
Law International Law Society. 

The speaker will also show a short 
movie which demonstrates the 
techniques employed in deep seabed 
mining. 

The speaker will be introduced by 
Gary Marshall, president of the Inter¬ 
national Law Society. Walter L. 
Williams, Jr., professor of law, serves 
as faculty adviser for the society. 

Earlier the Society sponsored a 
lecture by Parker T. Hart, former 
Ambassador to Saudi Arabia and 
Turkey, Jan. 12 in the Great Hall of the 
Wren Building. Hart spoke on "The 
Legal and Political Aspects of the 
present Middle East Situation." 

College of William and Mary 
Williamsburg, Va. 23185 

To: 

Save Time and Money - 
Send a Postcard 

Do you need to send a short 
message to a correspondent outside of 
the College? 

Don't want to waste a secretary's 
time with a letter or pay the 15 cent 
postage charge for a letter? 

Then try the new postcards the 
Purchasing Office has stocked in the 
warehouse. They are perfect for a short 
message and can be mailed first class 

through the campus post office for 10 
cents or sent bulk mail in lots of 200 or 
more for 2.7 cents. 

The postcards have William and 
Mary printed on them as the return 
address, with room to write the name 
of the department or person who is 
sending them. 

For information on obtaining the 
cards, contact the Purchasing Office at 
4215. 

NSF Funds Physics Research 
For Third Year With $199,000 

The National Science Foundation has 
awarded ihe College a grant of 
$199,000 for the one-year period 1 
January - 31 December 1979. This 
amount represents the third year of 
funding for "experiments on the 
interactions of muons, pions, sigma 
hyperons, and antiprotons" under the 
direction of Morton Eckhause, John R. 
Kane, Robert T. Siegel and Robert E. 
Welsh of the physics department. 
Others associated with the project 
include Professor Rolf G. Winter, 
research associates Rene Hartmann 
and William Orance, electronics 
engineer William F. Vulcan, graduate 
students Kevin Giovanetti, David 
Hertzog, and Jose Martinez and several 
undergraduate students. 

The award for 1979 brings the total 
funding of this project to $578,000 
during the three years 1977-79. 

The group carries out experiments at 
several particle accelerators, including 
those located at Los Alamos (New 
Mexico), Brookhaven National 
Laboratory (Long Island, New York), 
and TRIUMF (Vancouver, Canada). 
Most of the experiments are designed 
and tested at the College before the 
experimental runs, and the data 
analysis following is carried out on 
campus as well. Much of the special 
equipment used in the experiments is 
fabricated by the William Small 
Machine Shop, under the direction of 
Stanley Hummel. 

Most recently, the group has been 
involved in experimental studies of 
muonium atoms (an atom consisting of 
a positively charged muon and a 
negatively charged electron), radiative 
capture of muons in calcium (a rare 
mode of decay), and the exotic atoms 

Gift to Library 

The Earl Gregg Swem Library has 
received copies of Goldsmith's 
"Grecian History," (Philadelphia, 1818) 
and William Cullen's "First Lines of the 
Practice of Physic," (London, 1778) the 
gift of Mrs. Ruth Weeks Harvey of 
Richmond. 

Mrs. Harvey has also donated to the 
library certified photocopies of Henry 
Tyler's well, the inventory of his estate, 
and a document relating to a Tyler 
family land transfer in Sussex County. 

known as pionic hydrogen (a pion- 
proton system) and protonium (an 
antiproton-proton system). 

In the past year, two students have 
completed doctoral dissertations based 
upon this work. One, Richard Hart, is 
presently a member of the Harvard 
University group working at the French 
nuclear facility in Grenoble. The other, 
George Dodson, is a research physicist 
at Boston University. 

Writer's Aid 
Offered By 
English Prof. 

Does it take you too long to write 
essays, reports, term papers, or theses? 
• Do you put off writing until you 

feel excessively rushed or 
pressured? 

• Are you easily interrupted or dis¬ 
tracted while writing? 

• Is it difficult for you to concentrate 
on your writing? 

• Do you dislike writing because 
you don't know where to start, 
how to gather materials, how to 
proceed, or when to stop? 

• Does writing seem unnecessarily 
difficult for you? 

If you've answered "yes" to one or 
more of the above questions, then a 
workshop on "Identifying and 
Reducing Writing Anxiety" may be just 
what you need. 

The workshop will be conducted by 
Dr. Lynn Bloom of the English 
Department; she has done extensive 
research and writing on the subject. 

The first series, restricted to students 
from freshman through graduate level, 
will be held on three Saturday 
mornings, Jan. 27, Feb. 10, and Feb. 
24, from 9:30-11:30 in the Campus 
Center, Room D. 

Dr. Bloom will design individual 
programs tailored to alleviate each 
participant's particular problems, and 
will work with participants individually 
and in groups to help them write 
efficiently and effectively. 

If you wish to register for either 
series (at no cost), phone Dr. Bloom at 
ext. 4436, or 229-2816. 
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Calendar Personnel Bulletin 
TUESDAY, JANUARY 16 
SA Book Fair, CC Green Room 

11 a.m. - 5 p.m. Plant Sale CC Lobby. 
Fine Arts Film Series, Andrews 101, 

4:30 p.m. 
Navigators, CC Green Room, 7:30 p.m. 
Basketball, W&M vs Va. Wesleyan, W&M 

Hall, 8 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 17 
SA Bookfair, All day, CC Ballroom. 
Baptist Student Union, Rooms A&B CC, 

8-9:30 a.m. 
Faculty Luncheon, Room D, CC, 11 a.m.- 

1:30 p.m. 
Project Plus Forum, "The Creative Fiddle of 

John Turner," Millington Aud. 7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 18 
Baptist Student Union, CC Rooms A&B, 

8-9:30 a.m. 
Canterbury Club, Wren Chapel, 5:30 p.m. 
BSO, CC Little Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes, CC Rooms 

A&B, 7:30 p.m. 
College Republicans, CC Room D, 7:30 p.m. 
Women's Forum, CC Gold Room, 7:30 p.m. 
Parachute Club, CC Green Room, 7:30 p.m. 
CAMU, Octave of Prayer for Christian 

Unity, Dr. Glenn Hinson, keynote 
address, Millington Aud., 8:15 p.m. 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 19 
CAMU, Wren Chapel, 12-12:30 p.m. 
WCMF, Millington Aud., 5 p.m. 
Reception, "Crying for a Vision" exhibit, 

Andrews Gallery, 5-7 p.m. 
SA Movies, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 20 
Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
Gymnastics, Frostburg State College, W&M 

Hall, 11:30 a.m. 
CAMU, Wren Chapel, 12-12:30 p.m. 

Wrestling, Franklin & Marshall, UNC, Blow 
Gym, 2 p.m. 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 21 
Wendell Simmon, violin recital, CC 

Ballroom, 2:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 22 
Art Print Sale, CC Lobby. 
CAMU, Wren Chapel, 12-12:30 p.m. 
Christian Coalition for Social Concern, CC 

Gold Room, 5:30 p.m. 
Science Fiction Club, CC Room C, 7 p.m. 
Circle K Projects Meeting, CC Ballroom, 

7 p.m. 
History Department Film, Botetourt Theatre, 

Swem Library, 7:30 p.m. 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 23 
Art Print Sale, CC Lobby. 
King's Dominion Interviews, CC Rooms 

A&B, 11 a.m. -8 p.m. 
CAMU, Wren Chapel, 12-12:30 p.m. 
BSA, CC Room C, 2:30 p.m. 
SAC, CC Little Theatre, 4 p.m., committee 

meeting 3:30 p.m. 
Fine Arts Film Series, Andrews 101, 

4:30 p.m. 
Navigators, CC Green Room, 7:30 p.m. 
William and Mary Socialists, CC Room C, 

7:30 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 24 
CAMU, Wren Chapel, 12-12:30 p.m. 
Faculty Luncheon Group, CC Room D, 11 

a.m. - 1:30 p.m. 
CAMU, Wren Chapel, 12-12:30 p.m. 
Canterbury Club, CSA Covenant Renewal 

Service, Wren Chapel, 5:30 p.m. 
Canterbury Club, CSA Covenant Dinner, 

Great Hall, Wren Building, 5:30 p.m. 
Project Plus Forum, "Creativity Through 

Communications," Bruce Manchester, 
Millington Aud. 

Special Programs 

Offer Variety 

in Spring Term 

Spring semester courses offered by the Office of Special Programs, both on 
campus and at VARC, cover a wide area of interests. Information concerning 
these courses and registration information may be obtained by calling OSP 
877-9231, ext. 200. 

The starting dates and fees for courses to be offered on campus are as 
follows: 

Purchasing Polices Seminar (2 days) 1/29-30 
Customer Service Seminar (2 days) 2/6-7 
Private Pilot Prep Program 2/14 
Starting Your Own Business 2/19 
Writing for Fun and Profit 2/19 
Basic Drawing & Composition 2/19 
Public Speaking 2/22 
Beginning Portraiture 2/22 
Painting for Pleasure 2/26 
Book Collecting (3 meetings) 2/26 
Finance and Accounting Seminar (3 days)   2/28-3/2 

The following programs will be offered at VARC: 

Career Planning 
Evolution of Man Lecture Series 
Basic Drawing and Sketching 
Chinese Cooking 
Photography for Beginners 
House Plants 
Emergency Care 
Human Relations 
Greek Cookii>g 
Italian Cooking (morning class) 
French Cooking 

1/27 
2/13 
2/19 
2/19 
2/22 
2/24 
2/27 
2/26 
2/27 
2/28 
2/28 

$385 
350 
40 
60 
50 
40 
45 
40 
45 
25 

440 

$95 
35 
20 
55 
60 
20 
15 
20 
45 
35 
45 

Changes in Amounts Taxable Under Social Security 

Effective January 1, 1979, employees will contribute to 6.13% of their gross 
annual salary to the Social Security Administration. This contribution will be 
based on the first $22,900 of the employees salary instead of on the first 
$17,700 as was done in 1978. This means that the maximum Social Security Tax 
a wage earner pays during 1979 will be $1707.00 as compared to $1071 during 
1978. Pay checks distributed on and after January 1, 1979, will be subject to 
this change. 

I. H. Robitshek 
Director of Personnel 

Official Memoranda 
We have been advised by Phillip R. Brooks, Directolr of the Division of 

Purchases and Supplies, that "the paper industry is currently experiencing a 
period of short supply which is daily becoming more critical." Mr. Brooks 
expects this condition to last through March. 

Accordingly each of you is requested to institute every feasible method of 
conservation and allocation of all paper products at your disposal. Mr. Brooks 
assures us that we will be advised when the supply situation returns to 
normal. 

Your cooperation in this matter will be appreciated greatly. 

William T. Allen, Director 
Purchases and Stores 

Employment 
CLERK TYPIST C-$7,344 per year. 

High School graduate with two years 
clerical experience or college. Student 
Financial Aid Office. Deadline, 1/17. 

CLERK TYPIST B-$6,432 per year. 
High School graduate with one year 
clerical experience or college. Swem 
Library, acquisitions dept. Deadline 
1/22. 

DISPATCHER-unclassified, full time - 
$3.09 per hour. Night and evening 
work. Must be able to work any shift. 
High School graduate or equivalent 
related experience. Campus Police 
Office. Deadline 1/22. 

COMPUTER SYSTEMS ANALYIST B- 
$16,400 per year. College degree with ' 
major study in computer science, 
mathematics, engineering, accounting 
or business administration and two 
years experience in systems analysis 
and design. Additional experience in 
systems analysis and design or as a 
skilled programmer may substitute for 
education on the basis of one year's 
experience for two years of education. 
Additional experience as a skilled 
programmer may substitute for up to 
one year of experience in systems 
analysis and design. Computer Center. 
Deadline, 2/14. 

Classifieds 
All members of the College community 

may place personal advertisements in the 
William and Mary News. 

The deadline for submitting advertise¬ 
ments is 4 p.m. on the Wednesday preced¬ 
ing publication. For a $2 fee, each ad is run 
in three consecutive issues. Payment must 
be received, at the Office of Information 
Services, 309 Old Rogers Hall, before the ad 
can be printed. 

Individual advertisements should be 
limited to not more than 40 words. 

Advertisements for non-commercial 
announcements of goods, rentals and real 
estate, either offered or sought, and for lost 
and found items will be accepted. 

Advertisements for profit-making business 
ventures, such as guitar lessons and baby¬ 
sitting services, can not be accepted. 

There is no charge for listing found items. 

FOUND 

GLASSES, brown frame; found in 
Women's restroom, Millington Hall. To 
identify, stop by Millington Room 116. (1/16) 

GIRLS DARK GREEN SLEEVELESS SWEATER 
VEST, found behind W&M Hall after the 
Boston Concert. Call Steve Ruff at ext. 4535. 
(1/16) 

TWO JACKETS, one beige and one blue. 
Also one leather key case. These items were 
found in Millington Hall. Please come to 
Millington 234, Psychology Office to claim. 
(1/16) 

CAMERA-across the street from Landrum 
Hall. Contact Psychology Dept. to identify. 
Call ext. 4234. (1/16) 

TWO HIGH SCHOOL RINGS-Christ 
Church School & Denbigh High School. 
GOLD WATCH."Assorted Keys. Found in 
PBK Hall. Call ext. 4395. (1/16) 

WOMEN'S CLASS RING, Trinity 1978; to 
identify go by the main office at the 
Commons. (1/30) 

LADY'S LEATHER COAT, full length, about 
November 25, in the parking lot of the Train 
Station. Call 898-7752 to identify. (1/30) 

LOST 

Lost Diamond ring. Gold solitaire. Reward 
offered. Call Jeanette Canady, Ext. 4214. 

FOR SALE 

'6fi SAAB STATION WAGON, engine good 
but there are dents in door and fender. Also 
needs transmission work. Call Peter Lane at 
ext. 4455. (1/16) 

1971 VOLVO 164, excellent condition. Call 
220-3005 or 229-0974. (1/16) 

WANTED 

FEMALE ROOMMATE (grad student) to 
share 2 bedroom apt. $130 all utilities 
included. Call Anne at 229-3897. (1/16) 

Published weekly by the Office of 
University Communications during the . 
academic year, except when the College is 
in recess, and twice each month in June, 
July and August. 

Barbara Ball, editor 
Publications Office, production 
News, photographs and advertisements 

should be sent to the News Office, 308 Old 
Rogers Hall, Ext. 4331, 4371. 

The deadline for all submissions is 
Wednesday at 5 p.m. for publication the 
following Tuesday. 


